
   

 

September 2023 Newsletter 

Estes Park’s historic mainline Protestant congregation founded in 1907. 
 

Core Value:  The Presbyterian Community Church of the Rockies is a 
Sacred Community formed around Jesus the Christ where we 
experience God’s presence in our lives and service together. 

Volume 11, Number 9 

 

 



 2 

PCCR Directory 

Office Hours:  Monday 
through Thursday, 9:00 am 
to 3:00 pm; closed Fridays 

Office Phone:  970-586-4404 

Church Website:  pccrusa.org 

Church Staff 

Pastor:  Rev. Dr. Christine Dempsey,  
 pastor@pccrusa.org 

Handbell Director:  Patti Dolezal, 
music@pccrusa.org 
 

Choir Director:  Rich Dixon 

Organist:  Larry Gillum 

Financial Manager:  Carolyn Hull, 
finance@pccrusa.org 
 

Office Administrator:   
Meredith Ishida, office@pccrusa.org 

Thank you to everyone who has contributed 
to this issue of the newsletter—whether it be 
your service in this church or providing a 
written article or photo.   

We appreciate your input! 

Check us out on Facebook! 

 Facebook is a branch of our outreach ministry, a way we 

invite others to be a part of our church family as well as 

keep our own members informed.   

   Check out our page (you don’t need a Facebook account) for the most 

recent updates and articles. https://www.facebook.com/PCCR1 

The October Newsletter deadline is 
Tuesday, October 17. Please send your 
pictures and stories to: 
office@pccrusa.org.       Thanks! 

©
Contents copyright by the Presbyterian 

Community Church of the Rockies 2015-2023 
and may not be used for any commercial 
purpose without written permission from PCCR. 

Worship Schedule  

 Worship in the Sanctuary: 

      Sunday, September 3rd — 10:00 am, Communion 

 Sunday, September 10th  — 10:00 am 
 Sunday, September 17th  — 10:00 am 
 Sunday, September 24th — 10:00 am       

 The Rev. Dr. Christine Dempsey, pastor     Larry Gillum, organist 
 

 View through Livestream service on our website: 
Open the website, https://pccrusa.org on the Home page. 
The livestream player is to the right, below the opening 
pictures. 
The player will automatically start when the service begins. 

Sunday Bulletin:  The current worship bulletin appears directly 
below the livestream and video recordings box.  Simply click 
on “View Bulletin”.    

  

Paper copies of the newsletter 
are available in the narthex. 

Webpage Suggestions 

Help us update our webpage!   

When you have a moment, navigate to pccrusa.org and take a look at the 

church website.   The Communications Committee is looking for 

suggestions, corrections, and additions to the website, as well as new 

content and photos.  Email office@pccrusa.org, or contact Peter Plaut. 
  

Please Look... 
   Are you in the current church directory? 

   Has your phone number changed? 

   Is your email different? 

   Any family member changes? 

   Have you moved?  Is your address correct? 

   Would you like your photo updated? 

Let the church office know (970-586-4404) if and when you 
have any changes to your contact information.  Thanks! 

https://pccrusa.org/
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 September 2023 

 Message from Pastor Christine Dempsey  

Dear PCCR family,  

 Starting anything new is always a leap of faith, “Will I 

be good enough?  Will I have enough energy?  Will my 

efforts have any impact?” For me, this has been true over 

and over in my life.  Of course, starting a new position as 

your pastor at PCCR came with many of these same 

questions, and I’m sure that you have had the same 

experience.  These are questions that gnaw on all our minds 

and can even cripple us from making that leap of faith.  Yet, 

this is exactly what Christ calls us to do as he calls us into 

service in the church.   

 As I felt Jesus’ call to send out my PIF in looking at a 

new position, I was also bewildered as I was serving a 

congregation I loved, working for a staff that brought me 

joy, and being in a position that was comfortable.  I had trouble discerning why God was calling me to 

something different when I really was in a space I loved.  I went into the office of the senior pastor, and I looked 

at him and said, “why now,” why this sense of call when everything is going so well.  Afterall, I had just 

completed a mission trip with fifteen young adults, started a successful breast cancer support group, 

reorganized the long-term care team, and led a fun women’s retreat.  Why now?  And, my wise supervisor said, 

because you are ready, and God needs you somewhere else.  And, here I am! 

 I have had so much fun this first month and a half getting to know you all, leading worship and helping you 

all dream.  We have had about half of the small group gatherings, and I hope to have a full report for you by 

October.  Thank you so much for your input!  I have learned, if nothing else, that at least one member of the 

congregation will eat candy corn, that you are optimists by nature, and that you dearly love this church.  

Beyond that, we have many ministries and goals for this church that are on our minds.  Here is our challenge.  

Feeling those needs in our hearts must be accompanied by that leap of faith that gives us the confidence to 

accomplish those goals.  I want you to think about how we can accomplish the dreams that we have suggested. 

Are we willing to take a leap of faith?  In my case, I could have easily stayed in my last position, but I came here 

on that confidence of Christ’s leadership, and now it’s our turn.   

 In thinking about this I am reflecting on the Apostle Paul and his encouraging message to the Romans.  He 

says, “May the God of hope fill you with all joy and peace in faith so that you overflow with hope by the power 

of the Holy Spirit” and then he goes on to remind us that we can welcome one another just as Christ has 

welcomed us in the glory of God.  In other words, as our hearts are filled with dreams and hopes for our church, 

we need to trust that these will overflow into our actions.  When Christ calls on our hearts, we need to respond 

not with “what” but with “how.”   Your task this month is to pray about how Christ is calling you to action 

within this church, and your second prayer is to ask for the courage to do it.  When we come together in the 

mission of God, we will surprise ourselves at the transformation that will take place in our hearts, our minds, 

our souls and our community.    

Grace and peace, 

Christine  
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Here in northern Colorado, we know fire.  We 

have come to expect the acrid scent of smoke 

every summer, irritating our throats and 

drawing water from our eyes.  We know what it 

is like to have a wildfire burning nearby, to see 

the billowing plumes, to check Inciweb every 

morning, to live for weeks on end with cars 

packed and go-bags ready.  We remember what 

it is like to drive through a canyon, darkened by 

smoke despite it being high noon.  We have 

feared for our homes and grieved for our 

burned wilderness.   

However, we do not know what it is like to 

wake from that dark day and find that one in 

ten of our friends or neighbors is missing or 

gone, swallowed by the flames; while Estes certainly has seen loss, this valley has, by and large, been spared from 

the loss of human life through fire. And that is where our stories and Maui’s stories diverge.   

As I write these words, two weeks after the wildfires ravaged the historic town of Lahaina, over one hundred 

people have been confirmed deceased with  up to 1000 still missing.  Many are children.  This cuts straight to our 

hearts. 

As always after a disaster, we want to help.  We want to hand-deliver canned goods and clothing and sleeping bags.  

We want to serve meals and set up cots and eventually rebuild.  We want to hold and comfort those who have 

suffered the unimaginable loss of so many family members and friends.   

But in this case, the disaster is so fresh and so far away that we can 

do nothing of that sort.  So instead, we pray.  We cry.  We sing.  We 

remember.   

Worship on Sunday, August 20 at PCCR was dedicated to the people 

and land of Maui.  Attendees wore leis and aloha shirts, bright 

flowing muumuus and flowers in their hair.  An offering for fire 

victims was collected.  The choir, passionately led by Rich Dixon, 

sang a hauntingly beautiful anthem of loss and devastation.  In the 

sermon, Pastor Christine recounted her own story of visiting a 

church in Lahaina. Prayers were said, the island was remembered.  

And at the end of the service, the congregation rose and formed a 

circle, singing “Hawaii Aloha,” the state anthem of Hawaii.  We held 

hands and gazed across the circle into one another’s eyes, sharing 

this tender moment.  Just as it is done in Hawaii.   

Meredith Ishida 

From Mountain Strong to Maui Strong 
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Blessing of the Animals, August 20, 2023 
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Birthday Cards for Frank Johnke 
Frank Johnke was our pastor from 2002 to 2013, 

when he retired and moved to Windsor, Colorado. 

He and his wife, Karen, lived there until they 

relocated to Lincoln, Nebraska in 2022. They have 

3 children, 6 grandchildren, and 2 great 

grandchildren. Frank turns 80 on September 16th. 

He would certainly appreciate birthday cards from 

his old congregation. Frank and Karen’s address is 

2321 Andrea Place, Lincoln, Nebraska 68512.  

If You Are Unwell... 
Dear Church Friends,  

I love caring for you!  But, in this day and age of 

HIPAA, I won't know if you are in the hospital unless 

you, a family member, or a friend tells me that you 

are there.   So, please leave us a message at the 

church or call my cell phone, or send me a text!        

Grace and peace,  

Christine  

Gratitude 

Lois Ellingwood thanks everyone for the 
prayers, good thoughts, and food that are 
helping her recovery.    

August 27, 2023:  A Sunday of Lightness 
One week after a solemn service dedicated to remembering the Maui wildfire victims, August 27 

was a more lighthearted day focused on our own congregation’s activities.  Dave Thomas, 

presenting the Moment for Mission, invited everyone to participate in the Mini Golf Tournament, a 

fun way to raise money for our co-workers serving abroad.  The four children who came forward 

during the Children’s Sermon listened in rapt attention as Pastor Christine cheerfully introduced 

the concept of a Calling.  During the anthem, “Holy, Holy, Holy,” our small but dedicated Sign Choir 

used their hands to sing with grace and beauty.  Pastor Christine commissioned Jim and Carol 

Nussbaumer in preparation for their annual return to Malawi to continue their missionary work.   

After the service, the fun continued.  Attendees gathered in the Fellowship Hall for our annual Pie 

Social and Hymn Sing.  Stan Osborne played piano while everyone else sang along between bites of 

pie.  There were over twenty different delicious varieties of pie to choose from… and just as many 

different varieties of laughter! 
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You Belong Here!  New Member discussion! 
  
You are welcome to join us for an informal 
conversation about membership at PCCR.   Bring all 
of your questions about what it means to be a 
community church, to learn about our heritage in the 
PCUSA, and to ask questions about how we live and 
serve God.  You are welcome to join us if you are a 
full time resident or an occasional visitor.  

Our next New Member gathering will be on October 
8th after worship with a light lunch, fellowship and a 
time for question and answer.  Please contact the 
church office, in person, or by phone 970-586-4404 
or office@pccrusa.org with any questions.  Be 
there!   

Thank You, Office Volunteers! 
Early one Tuesday, the PCCR office phone rang.   It was Dennis MacDonald, calling to report the online scam, a phishing email 
supposedly from Pastor Christine, attempting to get money from congregation members. He was the first to report the 
email. But I, the office administrator, wasn’t at PCCR to receive his call; I was home taking care of my newborn.  In fact, no 
one was at PCCR, no one except Brenda Gillum, one of our summer office volunteers.   

This summer was an instance of creativity and generosity in action.  Rather than turning to a temp agency or re-assigning my 
position, the PCCR Personnel approved the use of volunteer labor to staff the office.  Thirteen selfless volunteers spent up to 
six hours per week at the Office Administrator desk, answering phones, greeting visitors, checking mail, and helping with 
various tasks.  And, at least in this case, putting out (metaphorical) fires. 

The morning of the fraudulent email, Brenda knew what to do.  She immediately got the ball rolling to alert the 
congregation.  Her quick thinking and action likely saved many of us from being scammed.  This was one instance of quiet 
heroism, but there were many others.  For instance, Peter Plaut assembled bulletins for May and June, as well as three 
newsletters, some even while recovering from knee surgery; Diane Palmer stuffed bulletins by hand each week; Terry 
Brigham compiled and emailed Session Reports. 

And so I would like to acknowledge and thank those volunteers who made this summer possible: 

   Jan Boatman   Terry Brigham   Joan Buhlmann 

   Barb Cole    Brenda Gillum    Lory McDonald 

   Betty Meyer   Diane Palmer   Peter Plaut 

   Barb Slicker   Bonnie Vanderveen  Pat Waltermire 

       Evelyn Wilson 

We are grateful for your generous gifts of time!        -Meredith Ishida 

mailto:office@pccrusa.org


 9 

The maize crop in a classroom 

Crossroads Ministry 

Far more than a food bank, Crossroads Ministry of Estes Park supports the 

people of Estes Valley in various different ways.   

Once an individual or family is made known to Crossroads, the staff reach out 

with many hands.  Food and toiletries come first.  Clients needing clothing or 

household items may receive vouchers for the Village Thrift Store.  

Occasionally Crossroads will assist with rent and utility payments, avoiding an 

eviction or utility shutoff.  All clients are strongly encouraged to take the 

Financial Education class that Crossroads offers several times a year.  There is 

now also career counseling and job-search assistance. 

Notably, Crossroads Ministry makes an extra effort to reach out to two of the 

most vulnerable groups in this valley.  Case worker Eva Bañuelos often assists 

recent immigrants who speak little or no English, while Jess Borries runs a food 

program for Estes Park’s homeless teenagers, a group that many people of this town do not even realize exists. 

The Presbyterian Community Church of the Rockies supports Crossroads financially on a regular basis.  Additionally, the 

PCCR Mission and Outreach Committee collects non-perishable goods for “The Market” at Crossroads.  So far this 

summer, we have donated over 48 pounds of food and 28 pounds of toiletries and paper products.   

We all have something to share.  If you can give food, look for the cart on the second Sunday of each month in the 

Narthex.  If you can work a few hours a week, Crossroads utilizes volunteer drivers, office staff, and food pantry workers.  

If you have a few dollars that you could spare, their financial need is great.  And if none of these ways work for you, then 

share whatever you have in whatever way you can; there are many ways to love.   
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Chenoa Stock: 
Reaching Out to Peru 

Chenoa serves in Peru as delegations and partnership coordinator, working with 

visiting PC(USA) delegations to foster partnerships with our Peruvian covenant 

partners, the Evangelical Church of Peru (IEP) and the Joining Hands Peru 

Network. Chenoa organizes, accompanies, and interprets for visiting 

delegations, helping to ensure that these visits reflect the mutual mission 

priorities of the partners. She sets up in-country logistics, assists in planning 

itineraries, and works with trip leaders and the communities that are visited by 

the delegations.  Chenoa and her husband, José Luis Claure, have one son: Leandro Aiden. Since the COVID 

pandemic began, she and her family have been staying near relatives in the United States. 

PCCR Mini-Golf Fundraiser 
For about 20 years, the PCCR Mission & 

Outreach Committee has sponsored a 

fundraising golf event to provide financial 

support for PC(USA) mission co-workers 

serving through World Mission.  Again this 

year, we’re having a miniature golf outing for 

fun, fellowship, and fundraising.  Proceeds 

from this event will support these full-time PC

(USA) denominational mission co-workers 

featured below and on the facing page.   

The 2023 PC(USA) Mission Benefit Mini-Golf 

Outing will be held at the beautiful Cascade 

Creek course at Ride-A-Kart, located at the 

corner of U.S. 34 East and Mall Road.  The 

Mission and Outreach Committee of PCCR is grateful to the owners of Ride-A-Kart and Cascade Creek – Kelly 

and Andrew Kessler – for the generous support they have extended to our church for the use of their course. 

The outing will start promptly at 5:00 p.m. on Sunday, September 10.  Entry fees are: 

$30 for an individual adult (age 21 and over) 

$50 for a couple 

$100 for a team of four registering together 

$1 per year of age up to 20 years 

Contributions from non-players are definitely welcome and encouraged, so even if you can’t play that day, 

you can still help our church support these PC(USA) mission co-workers. 

Get your team together and come out for a fun evening of fellowship! 

           -Dave Thomas 
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Tyler Holm: 

Serving Christ in Malawi 
Tyler is a lecturer in systematic theology, church history, 

and Greek at the University of Livingstonia, which is part 

of the Church of Central Africa Presbyterian (CCAP). 

Within the CCAP there is one ordained minister per 

6,000 church members. Most of the students will be 

ordained as teaching elders and all will be future leaders 

of the church and Malawian society. The University of 

Livingstonia was established in 2004 and currently has 

approximately 200 students in its residential, distance 

learning, and masters’ programs. Tyler emphasizes that 

his skills in teaching  theology are built on an unwavering 

passion to follow Christ’s call. Tyler lives in Mzuzu, Malawi with his wife Rochelle and daughter Mphatso. 

Peace and Global Witness 

Welcome to the Season of Peace, a four-week pilgrimage 
designed to deepen the pursuit of peace for congregations, 
families, and individuals. The Season of Peace culminates 
with World Communion Sunday on October 1, 2023 and 
receiving the Peace and Global Witness Offering. 

Since 1980, PCUSA has used this offering to promote the 
Peace of Christ by addressing systems of conflict and 
injustice across the world.  50% of funds received are used 
by the Presbyterian Mission Agency to advocate for peace 
and justice in cultures of violence, including our own, 
through collaborative projects of education and Christian 
witness. Mid councils retain 25% for ministries of peace and 
reconciliation. The remaining 25% will remain in Estes Park 
to support our own Restorative Justice Partnership, which 
offers mediation, student circles, and community 
conversations. 

Through the Peace & Global Witness Offering, 
congregations are encouraged and equipped to find and 
address the anxiety and discord that is prevalent 
throughout this broken and sinful world.  Daily devotions 
called “Path of Peace Daily Reflections” are available for 
download on PresbyterianMission.org Season of Peace 
website.  You can also subscribe there to receive one in 
your inbox daily from September 3 to October 1.  Check out 
the book and bible studies also offered there.  

May the Peace of Christ be with you always! 
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Merry Marthas 

Merry Marthas is a ministry of PCCR that is comprised of Estes Park women who sew, knit, crochet, or weave and 

then donate our completed projects to local charities.  Usually we display all of our completed projects in October 

on Thank Offering Sunday.  This year one of our charities is Crossroads Coat Drive which will be held in September.  

So we will be displaying our hats and scarves for the Coat Drive earlier and the remainder of our donations on 

Thank Offering Sunday.  So watch for our donations on tables in the narthex in two installments this year.  Merry 

Marthas meets at the church on the fourth Friday of each month, and new members always are welcome. 

 Groups and Events 

PW Luncheon for All Women of the Church: Monday, September 11 

On September 11, all women of the church are invited to a luncheon in the church library starting at 11:00 a.m., 

hosted by the Coordinating Team of Presbyterian Women.  They will provide the main dish.  Please bring a salad 

or dessert to share. This is our “kick-off” luncheon to mark the beginning of a new Circle season and to 

introduce our Bible study for 2023-24, titled Sacred Encounters: The Power and Presence of Jesus Christ in Luke-

Acts.  Pat Waltermire will be presenting an overview of the Bible study after we eat and enjoy fellowship.   The 

Bible study books will be available at the meeting for $10 each.  This is a great opportunity to be with other 

women of the church.  We would love to have you join us! 

Harvest Festival Sunday October 15 
Harvest Festival this year is scheduled for Sunday, October 15.  Mark your calendar and get out your favorite soup recipes! 

Wednesday Bible Study with Pastor Christine 
Pastor Christine will be starting a Bible study on Wednesday, September 6 in the library at noon.  We will be studying 

the book of Mark.  Please bring your Bible – any translation is fine, as we will look at some of the interpretative 

nuances. Bring your lunch, as we will start with a bit of fellowship!  

World Communion Sunday: October 1st 

We have a special Sunday planned for World Communion Sunday on October 1.  World Communion Sunday is a 

chance to celebrate our Oneness in Christ with Christians throughout the Globe. This specific Communion Day first 

started in 1933 under the vision of Presbyterian minister Dr. Hugh Thompson Kerr in Pittsburgh.  In starting this 

tradition, he gave this gift of welcome and unity to all Christians.  In celebrating this communion day, we will be taking 

an offering for the Peace and Global Witness Offerings, one of the four offerings promoted by the PCUSA.  As a 

denomination, we can make a huge difference for people in need.  25% of this will stay with our congregation for work 

in our community, 25% goes to midcouncil mission efforts, and 50 % goes to the Presbyterian Mission Agency.   

In order to celebrate this special day, we have bells and choir singing music from around the 

world, we will return to passing the communion plates and partaking in global breads, and we 

will pray for brothers and sisters around the globe.  As we are preparing for this special day, 

please bring Pastor Christine a story about the places around the globe that are on your heart.   
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PW Circle Meeting – September 18, 2023 

Sacred Encounters 
After our introduction to the new Bible study, Sacred Encounters, at the 

luncheon Monday, September 11, Presbyterian Women will meet for their 

first circle meeting the following Monday, September 18 in the church 

library.  We will gather at 11:30 a.m. for a brief social time, with the lesson 

beginning at 12 noon.  Because the meeting occurs during the lunch hour, you are welcome to bring 

a sack lunch to eat during the meeting.   The PW Circle meets each month, from September through 

May on the third Monday of the month.  In September, Pat Waltermire will lead us through Lesson 

One titled “Elizabeth’s Sacred Encounter” based on Luke 1:1-24; 39-45.  The lesson’s theme is how 

God calls us to make ourselves available for God’s purpose.  One of the questions to contemplate 

with this lesson is, “What are some practical ways that you could allow God to do extraordinary 

things in your life?” We hope you can join us for this interesting lesson. 

 On Hiatus: Adult Sunday School & Sign Choir 

Adult Sunday School and Sign Choir will take a break during September and October, to resume the first week of November.  

Journeys  

Journeys’ Sunday morning gatherings will resume on September 17, ending the summer break.    

There are two options for participating in Journeys.  You can attend the gathering in-person in the Church 

Library (starting on September 25) or connect via Zoom using the link below.   

The Fall season will begin with a Sunday morning of sharing.  Everyone will have an opportunity to share one 

meaningful experience or event from the past summer.      

The next two Sundays, Don Sessions will lead Journeys into a look at the origins of judgement and how it can 

be misused today.  Don starts with an alternate view of the classic story of creation story and of Adam and Eve.  

He will then explore what happens when they eat some fruit from the Tree of Knowledge of Good and Evil. 

Their loss of innocence introduces them to a world of judgement which has lasting consequences.  In the 

second session, the cost of living a life of judgement is explored.  

Journeys schedule for September: 

     September 3           No Class 

  September 10         No Class 

  September 17         Sharing of experiences during summer break 

  September 25         The Garden of Eden I:  The Birth of Judgement 

  October 1         The Garden of Eden II:  The Curse of Judgement 

       

To attend using Zoom, you can use the link below to join the meeting.   

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/8457412756?pwd=UG5OWk5yV1R2b1lCVmtENnUxTCtlUT09 

Meeting ID: 845 741 2756 and Passcode: 80517 (only if necessary) 

Journeys sends out a weekly email with details about the plans for each Sunday.  If you would like to be on this 

email list, let the Church office know or contact Jim Daugherty at:  jk@daughertys.us 
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Session Highlights  ~  August 2023 

 Noted that Pastor Christine will be leading a Bible study on Mark in September.  

 Noted that a baby changing station has been installed in the women’s restroom. 

 Heard an update from Building and Grounds committee on the effort to establish our property lines for tax purposes.  

 Scheduled holding the church picnic at the church next year, because of rising costs at the Marina. 

 Scheduled a New Member class for October 8, 2023. 

 Noted Membership and Hospitality committee has scheduled the October Fest for October 15, 2023.   

 Received a report from Mission and Outreach committee that the special offering for Maui held on Aug 20 brought in $2,116. 

 Voted to approve offering the Board of Pensions dental and vision insurance coverage to all non-ordained employees who 
wish to participate.  PCCR will pay 50% of the stated rate for the Employee only. 

 Scheduled coffee sales for the 2nd Sunday of each month, and the Crossroads collections for the 3rd Sundays.    

 Heard from Mission and Outreach committee that we will be co-sponsoring Tyler Holm as a mission worker in Malawi.   

 Heard from Worship and Music committee that they are discussing ways to support Pastor Christine’s vision of worship.   

Deacon Highlights  ~ August 2023 

 Deacons are grateful for generous donations from families for whom we have served memorial receptions 

 Deacons provided one meal for an individual who had surgery and are in touch with other families who may need meals after 

hospitalization.   

 Deacons are working on a policy regarding what we will serve at memorial receptions.  We appreciate those who have helped 

us serve even though they are not currently deacons.   

 Deacons are researching what is needed by Good Samaritan residents or others who may need rides to church or other 

assistance.   

 Pastor Christine is planning to have a deacon retreat, possibly in conjunction with a session retreat in order to provide training 

and discuss issues related to our mission. 

 

 

Financial Information July 2023  

  July Jan-July Year to Date—Budget  

 Total Revenues $34,795 $225,863 $210,951 

 Total Expenses $20,536 $206,259 $270,276 

 Net Total $14,259 $19,604 -$59,325 

*Revenue includes $10,071 Employee Retention Tax Credit 
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